Inner South Canberra Community Council
Public Meeting, Thursday, 31 May 2018, Harmonie German Club, 7.00pm
NOTES

In Attendance:  120 people
Apologies: Maria Fatsias, Elizabeth Lee
Acknowledgement of country.  Tony Liston gave the acknowledgement to country.

Introduction.  John Keeley, Chair of Old Narrabundah Community Council Inc. welcomed people to the meeting.  The single issue was the proposal for a recycling/waste-to-energy facility at Fyshwick.  John outlined the format of the meeting.  There would be three speakers; Leo Dobes, President of the Griffith-Narrabundah Community Association, Rob Evans, owner of a business in Wiluna Street, Fyshwick, and Peter Moore, Secretary of ISCCC.
1. Leo Dobes addressed the recently released Environmental Impact Statement (EIS).  

In respect of odours, he said the modelling on the impact of the project is limited because it is restricted to measuring rotten egg gas and is based on USA models.  He noted that the nearest residences were 300m away from the proposed site, Narrabundah is only 650m away and parliament House is only 4.2km away.  Fyshwick Markets are very close.  There was an issue of who would be responsible for monitoring in the future.

Traffic modelling also was not clear.  The EIS only measured extra vehicles, not extra time.  The impact on businesses was not measured, neither was the effect of trucks turning at the lights.

The EIS stated there was a low risk of fire, but it was noted that CRS (the proponents) already had had several fires with recycling of metals, which had a lower risk than recycling of waste.  Waste fires produced toxic fumes.

The issue of bird strikes needed to be examined further.  The site was 2 and one-half km. from the airport, while the Civil Aviation Safety Authority has a limit of at least 3 km. from a runway.  It is stated that Canberra Airport is not concerned.  The ISCCC would be approaching airlines about the issue.
The matter of competition is also an issue.  The project would be a “natural monopoly” in economic terms.  The Government should allow other companies to use the facility if it went ahead.  CRS would have economies of scale in expanding to waste recycling.  If the single operation collapsed, then the ACT would have a problem.

There is the possibility that the proponents would in the future extend the project to include a waste-to-energy incinerator as in the original proposal. (The “Trojan horse” syndrome).
In conclusion, Leo made two clear recommendations:  The project should not be on this site in Fyshwick.  It suited the proponents to locate it on this site, but it disadvantaged many other parties.  Some other site on the railway line might possibly be found.

Secondly, if the project was approved, the Government should insist on a bond being paid to ensure that all of the conditions mentioned in the EIS be adhered to.  If the proponents had no concerns about meeting these conditions, then they should have no objections to paying a bond.

2. Rob Evans is the owner of a business in Wiluna Street which backs onto the proposed site.  He has a staff of 25 people and his business is open 6 days a week with the public coming at all times to inspect antiques and second-hand furniture.
Rob’s general point is that the proposed facility would be good, but the site is the wrong one. This raises the fundamental question of what does the Government want with Fyshwick?  Does it want a district zoned for retail and light industry, or does it want an area of heavy industry and facilities like recycling depots?  The present zoning is IZ2 and this should be adhered to.  The recycling depot should be located in an industrial zone, IZ1.  
The area contains many retail premises, car sale yards, etc.  The public would not want to be visiting such premises located next to a garbage disposal facility and where many garbage trucks are passing along the streets.  Such a facility would have a detrimental impact on business.  Rob insisted that many other Fyshwick businesses feel the same way that he does. 

There were a few residential places in Fyshwick.  The nearest residence was within 52m. of the proposed site.

Rob said he had had difficulty in communicating with Minister Gentleman and his office on this issue.

3. Peter Moore, Secretary ISCC.
Peter raised four issues: 

(i) Location.  The proposed site is inappropriate compared to the Mugga Lane tip.  It will impact on the retail sector, it is near the proposed future Eastlake suburb, close to child care facilities in Fyshwick, etc.

(ii) The social impact would be entirely negative. The operators have no social licence to operate in this area, and the facility would cause traffic problems, dust, odours, etc.  It would alter the social amenity of Fyshwick and would send a negative message regarding the future development of the suburb.

(iii) Economic. It would change the economic trajectory of Fyshwick.  There would be 138,000 additional truck movements through the area.  It would derail the Waste Feasibility Study just released by the Government.  It would bring no benefit to ACT residents.  There was no need to rush to resolve the issue.

(iv) Environmental. The environmental risk from noise, dust, odours, pollution, traffic congestion and petrochemical spills was considerable.

Peter concluded by saying that the community and businesses were strongly opposed to the proposal and the Government should be made aware of this opposition.

Following the three presentations, the meeting was opened to comments and questions from the floor.

: It was announced that there was a petition opposing the proposal, to be sent to the Speaker of the Legislative Assembly, which people were invited to sign.

: People were strongly encouraged to make their own responses to the EIS.  The number of individual responses received by Government was critical, as a large number could trigger an enquiry or review.  Advice on how to respond was on the ISCCC website, or a response could be made by going to EPDCustomerService@act.gov.au.
: In response to the issue as to why Mugga Lane tip had to be closed or moved, it was stated that a scoping document written 3 or 4 years ago had said the Mugga Lane site had a life of 30 years.

: It was felt that recycling was working and should be improved.
: The matter of the whole administrative process regarding the proposal was important and had to be looked into.  How had the proposal got so far?  Why had the proponents purchased the land already when the project had not been approved?  There had been comments circulating that “political support” for the proposal was said to outweigh any public opposition.  There were said to be issues involving the purchase of the site located between the old Shell depot and the railway line. No ACT politicians from any party had made any public comments about the proposal.  It was important to draw the issue to the notice of local members.

: The surges in traffic flows had not been addressed in the EIS.  It showed peak traffic volumes at lunch time, but modelling could be done in different ways to bring about a desired result.  One truck every 4 minutes may not sound much, but trucks backing up, turning, etc. created traffic flow problems. The CRS proposal showed trucks going to the facility via Wiluna and Lithgow Streets and exiting via Ipswich Street.

: It was the cost-benefit of the proposal had not been properly addressed.  If people no longer visited Fyshwick for retail purposes, the financial loss to businesses would outweigh one company’s gain.

: The Government had produced a draft document on long-term waste recovery.  There was however no policy on waste to energy.  People were urged to take the opportunity of commenting on this EIS to raise the issue of waste to energy.

: Health issues.  There was not much in the EIS on health. The example of the long-term detrimental impact of a waste to energy facility in Skopia, Macedonia, a city with a climate similar to Canberra’s, was raised.
: In respect of the legal issues of the zoning of the proposed site, it was stated that the proposal is outside the law in two respects: 1. The site must not be used for rail purposes, 2. If a DA is submitted which includes using it for rail purposes, it must not be approved.  It was felt that the proposal is being processed by the department without any reservations or concerns.

: In respect of odours, it was stated that the modelling was undertaken using a “black box”, but there was little information about the way the “black box” system worked.

: One local resident said his submission would focus on the impact on him and his family; they lived close to the site.  It would focus on traffic increases, exhaust fumes, the production of odours, the impact of increased traffic on shopping at places like the BP service station, Harvey Norman, Beaurepaires, etc. 
Adam Perry, from the proponents, CRS, was invited to respond to the comments.  He emphasised that his company was responding to the Government’s 2015 call for a solution to waste management in the Territory.  He stressed that there was no “Trojan Horse” because the incinerator option had been removed from the proposal.

He said that the EIS, a 700-page document, had been undertaken by accredited consultants who were leaders in their fields
There had been a public meeting called, to allow people the opportunity to meet with technical people, but only 10 people had turned up.  He was willing to provide the modelling if people wanted to see it.   His telephone number was available and people were welcome to make contact with him.  In respect of the CASA response to the proposal, this was available on the company’s website.
In response to a question as to why CRS had chosen this particular site, Adam said that it was because it had become available.

Motions.  The meeting passed two motions unanimously:

1. This meeting rejects locating the proposed waste facility at Fyshwick. 
Proposed: Peter Moore, Seconded: Sophie Power.

2. This meeting calls on Minister Gentleman to appoint a credible, external person to investigate the questionable process used to facilitate the CRS Fyshwick waste proposal.
Proposed: Tony Harris, Seconded: Margaret Roberts.

Closing remarks.  John summarised the present critical state of proceedings and urged concerned residents to make a submission in response to the EIS.  He explained how this could be done, and invited people to contact him if they still needed assistance.  

John thanked people for their attendance.
The meeting closed at about 8.45pm.
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